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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Senior Citizens’ Centre, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Ninth day of June 2008

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr A Boom
	Cllr C T Tratt *** (Town Mayor)

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr Miss V Ash *** (Deputy Mayor)

	Cllr R H Gaughan
	Cllr R A Farnham

	Cllr M McGuire
	Cllr P Halse

	Cllr Mrs J F McNally
	Cllr Ms S R Holloway

	Cllr J B Taylor
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan

	Cllr M J Teare
	

	Cllr V C Whitlock
	


*** = Also District Councillor


The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Rev Peter Robinson.

 
233.    Apologies for absence.

Apologies for absence had been received from Cllr Coombs (P), Cllr Fleming (A/L), Cllr Howard (P), Cllr Tirard (A/L).
234. To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 

12th May 2008.

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record.

235.  Reports from County and District Councillors. 

Cllr Boote updated members on progress regarding the A35 and eastern bypass. This had now gone through Devon County Council and been passed to the Executive Board, where Cllr Boote would present a report on 17th June. At the same time an investigation into background information was taking place – this would hopefully lead to a recommendation, especially in view of the transport of building materials for new developments. 

Cllr Boote also reported that it was believed that a piece of land had been located in Honiton which could be used to replace car parking lost to the community complex. Cllr Gaughan queried whether the land could alternatively be allocated for allotments but Cllr Boote reported that this would not be suitable.

Cllr Halse reported that he was making an appointment with the Highways Agency to discuss the A35/eastern bypass and was awaiting a date for a meeting. He was also contacting the MP on this matter as well as the Conservative Transport Spokesman. It was agreed that the Clerk would forward a copy of the Council’s letter to the Chief Executive of the Highways Agency for Cllr Halse’s information. Cllr Boom queried progress on the pedestrian crossing but Cllr Halse replied that there appeared to be no progress despite the funding being allocated two years ago. Cllr Morgan thanked Cllrs Halse and Boote for their continuing work on the A35 problems and welcomed that at last acknowledgement had been made that lorries carrying building materials would be coming down the road.

Cllr Halse also reported that the LDF procedure would soon be coming to Honiton.

Cllr Halse expressed his frustration at Devon County Council’s response that they were currently unable to implement the variations on parking orders due to lack of funding though funding could be found for each County Councillor to have £25,000 to spend on local projects. Cllr Farnham informed members of ongoing complaints from residents in Oaklea regarding the lack of yellow lines. It was agreed that the Council’s letter regarding yellow lines be forwarded to Cllr Halse for information.

Cllr Ash reported that at a meeting of the Scrutiny Committee there had been a report on a proposed new youth strategy and that this was very much in line with the Council’s current thinking on this issue.

Signed Chair




              

14th July 2008.

Cllr Ash also reported on the excellent exhibition currently showing at the Thelma Hulbert Gallery and urged Councillors to visit.

236.  Public question time 

None had been received.

237.  Police report.

P. C. Atyeo advised there had been 75 recordable crimes since the last meeting against 74 twelve months ago.  Among these were 2 burglaries (other than dwellings) at Heathpark Industrial Estate – these were possibly linked to recent visitors in the area  and three break ins at garages. 2 cases of woundings/cause GBH had both been knife crimes and the offenders had been arrested and were in custody. 

P.C. Atyeo introduced Jo Arundel, the new Neighbourhood Beat Manager, who had introduced a new Problem Solving Plan at Heathpark.

Cllr Farnham queried the recent major damage at Lace Walk. P.C. Atyeo advised that CCTv images were being downloaded by Lace Walk management and that it was possible that this incident was linked to an incident in George Street. He understood that refurbishment at Lace Walk would include an upgrade to their CCTv system and there was a possibility that Lace Walk would be gated off.

Cllr Gaughan queried how many offenders were involved in the 75 offences. P.C. Atyeo said that it was not possible to be specific but it was believed that there was a small minority committing crime in the area.

Cllr Ash queried a recent report of a purse being stolen in a local supermarket. P.C. Atyeo reported that there had been a number of incidents over a period of months but it was not felt to be proliferating.

Cllr Holloway congratulated the police on the recent PACT surgeries and queried what was happening to the responses to the PACT cards. P.C. Atyeo informed members that the PACT cards were being analysed but that this had been delayed due to sickness. He was also awaiting news of the website being up and running.

238.  Declarations of interest in items on the agenda.

Cllr Whitlock – Honiton Senior Council (agenda item 10); Honiton Development Trust (agenda item 11).

239.  Correspondence received 

Government

1.
Letter from Angela Browning MP regarding HTC support for vehicle testing station on A35 at Chideock.
Devon County Council 

2.
Parish Paths Partnership Spring Newsletter

East Devon District Council 

3.
The Knowledge 16th May and 30th May including article on new recycling service; article on new Blackdown Hills website; article on Elisabeth Frink exhibition at the Thelma Hulbert Gallery.

4.
Correspondence and reports on LDF Evidence Base – East Devon Retail Needs and Town Centre Health Check Report.

5.
Council news round‑up March/April 2008

6.
Correspondence from EDDC Honiton Street Market and results of survey on third market in Honiton

Meetings

7.
Executive Board 4th June including Report on Review of Car Park Charges 2008/09 and Report on Post Office Closures in Devon.

Others

8.
Minutes from Northcote Lane Residents Association 12th May including items on parking; traffic; Allhallows Field; Community Centre; Housing.

9.
Agenda for AGM of Twinning Association 11th July.

10.
Correspondence from a resident regarding lack of speed restrictions on A35 past the Copper Castle junction.

11.
Newsletter and details of conference (21st June) from Devon’s Recycling and Community Composing Networks.

12.
RegenSW May 2008.

13.
Agenda for meeting of Honiton Local Action Group 22nd May

14.
Inforegio News April 2008.

15.
Honiton Community College Newsletter May 2008.

16.
Correspondence from Postwatch regarding Post Office closure programme in Devon.
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17.
Notification by Devon & Cornwall Police Authority re Liaison Meeting dates – Honiton 17th June; Exmouth 1st July.

18.
Notification of DAPC Life Long Learning Network Conference 15th July.

19.
Agenda for DAPC Larger Councils Sub‑Committee 12th June.

Cllr Taylor suggested that the Retail Needs and Town Centre Report be referred to the next Planning Committee meeting and this was RESOLVED.
All other correspondence above was noted.

Late correspondence 4th‑9th June 2008

Devon County Council 

a.
Notification of road closure – Waterleat Avenue – 14–25 July 2008

East Devon District Council

b.
The Knowledge 6 June 2008

c.
Countryside Service Annual Review 2007/8

d.
Agenda for Scrutiny Committee 11 June including report on engaging young people

e.
Agenda for Housing Review Board 12 June

Other

f.
ModernGov May 08

g.
Village Green June 08

h.
Invitation to East Devon AONB Annual Forum 1 July

i.
Inforegio News May 08

j.
Open Space Summer 2008

k.
Blackdown Hills AONBAnnual Review 207/8

All correspondence above was noted.

240.  Mayor’s Announcements, for information only.

In the week since his appointment the Mayor had met with the Secretary of the “Support your Surgery” campaign, who would keep the Council updated on progress.

He had also attended the Hospital Fete on Saturday 7th June and a meeting of the Carnival committee on Sunday 8th June.

241.  To approve the list of cheques issued in April 2008, at page 74, totalling £20668.71.

This was duly approved and signed.

242.  To receive a report on developments of the Honiton Senior Council

Mr Tony Simpson addressed members to outline developments of the Honiton Senior Council. The Council’s two main aims were :

a)
To ensure that over 50s have a voice and have active involvement in the development of policies and services (e.g. care, health, lifelong learning)

b)
To realise the potential of older people as an active part of the community

Mr Simpson reported that almost 25% of the population of Honiton is over 65, with over 40% over 50. He was addressing the Council as the Senior Council hoped to receive recognition and work in partnership.

Following discussion Cllr Tratt proposed that Cllr Whitlock be appointed the Council’s representative on the Senior Council. This was seconded by Cllr Ash and was RESOLVED.
243.  To receive a report on the Honiton Development Trust : To discuss roles and responsibilities and ways of working together.
Mr Bob Buxton and Dr Jeremy Gibson addressed members to outline developments of the Honiton Development Trust. This had been set up under the MCTI initiative and created into a Trust two years ago. The current main priorities for the Trust were :

a)
To bring all sports clubs together to form a sports hub for the town, which is short of the recommended allocation for sports fields. Active Honiton has been created and all the local clubs have signed up to the principle of one site for all. Various sites have been considered but the Trust is now hopeful that a site has been identified and part may soon be available.

b)
To redevelop the site of the old toilets in Dowell Street. The plan has been agreed in principle by East Devon District Council but progress is being held up by the problems with the community complex.

c)
One or two pieces of land have been identified for affordable housing.

The Trust would be strengthening its Board at is AGM on 2nd July and was looking to work in partnership with the Council.
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Following discussion Cllr Tratt proposed that Cllr Ash be appointed the Council’s representative on the Development Trust. This was seconded by Cllr Whitlock and was RESOLVED.
244.  Reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Casson – Hospital League of Friends 

The annual fete had been run at a reduced size on St Paul’s forecourt. It had been successful but it was hoped that next year the fete could return to the hospital site where there was more capacity.

Cllr Holloway – Youth Arts Event

A planning meeting had taken place on 22nd May where many excellent ideas had been put forward by young people. The event would take place at the Mackarness Hall on 18th October and Cllr Holloway urged members to volunteer to assist at the event.

Cllr Holloway – Housing Group

The next meeting would be on 19th June when Rob Finch from Devon & Cornwall Housing would be speaking.

Cllr Boom – Citizens Advice

Now that the offices had been amalgamated, Cllr Boom was awaiting a decision on what roles town councils would play in the future.

Cllr Boom – The Glen

19 volunteers had recently worked on The Glen and had cleared 8 tonnes of growth which had been removed for mulch. New vistas continued to be opened up. 2 more volunteer days were planned. Signs for The Glen were in the process of being manufactured and the leaflet is soon to be published.

245.  The Town Mayor closed the meeting at 8.25 p.m.

Signed Chair
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